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Sunday 20™ September 2020

Dear Parents and Guardians,

We hope this message finds you safe and well. Thank you for your on-going support and
engagement with your child’s distance learning programme. Our on-going aim is to build
student independence and self-directed skills for learning, especially using technology.

We are looking forward to re-opening the school campus this coming Sunday 20" September
— Blue day. Preparations include, and not limited to:
e Complete sensitisation and disinfection of the school,
e Additional signage has been posted around the school reminding everyone to wear a
mask at all times, wash hands regularly and maintain a distance of at least 1.5 metres,
e Students and Staff will be operating in smaller groups (bubbles) to minimise cross-over
with other grade levels and personnel,
e Adult supervision has been revised to ensure students maintain social distancing,
e RAKA health personnel will be monitoring wellness symptoms such as respiratory
problems, runny nose, coughing, etc. throughout the day,
o All staff will be COVID retested again prior to re-opening. No personnel are allowed on
school without a negative COVID test. Staff are on a two weekly retesting COVID cycle
with RAK Hospital.

Parents must check temperatures before sending children to school. Temperatures will also be
taken before boarding school buses and before entering the school. Anyone with a temperature
of 37.5 degrees or above may not enter the school or board the bus. Students and adults who
are unwell must stay home.

All students must bring a morning snack and packed lunch from home. All students must bring
a water bottle labelled with their name. Please remind your child they will be unable to share
their food, water and stationery. It is advised that students bring a number of spare masks to
school in case of breakages and necessity to change to a clean mask.

Teachers will be reminding all students of the safety procedures when in school, namely to
wash hands frequently, keep your social distance of 1.5 metres and Grades 1 to 5 must wear
their masks at all times. Wearing of masks is optional for Prek to KG2. Please talk with your
child about the importance of wearing masks, social distancing and maintaining hygiene
practices.

Additional information below. Thank you for your attention. We look forward to welcoming everyone
back on Sunday.

Regards,

Mr Wayne

Head of IPK
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August 30t Re-Opening Summary Points:

The plans for reopening are as follows. Please read the guide in full for more details.

All staff and students aged 12 and over MUST take a COVID19 test prior to the start date.
Students younger than 12 years is optional to have a COVID19 test
All staff and students will be temperature checked on entry to school or before boarding
school buses, this will take place on a daily basis
Students in Pre-K to Grade 1 will attend in-school fulltime, as we have assigned the larger
classrooms to these age groups and keeping within the 1.5m ratio rule
Students in Grades 2-5 will attend school in groups on alternate days (one day in school, the
next distance learning online)
School day timings are as usual
e PreK—9am to 2pm
e KG1-7:45amto 2pm
e KG2to Grade 5—7:45am to 2:30pm
Google classroom is the main platform for blended learning
Social distancing of 1.5m minimum is required of all students and staff
Masks must be worn at all times by students and staff
Face Visor’s are optional and the choice of each family
Classrooms will be fully cleaned and disinfected several times throughout the day, whilst the
full school premises will undergo a deep clean and disinfection each night.
Parents and visitors are not allowed on the school premises
School buses will operate at 50% capacity.

Health and Safety Measures

All staff and students aged 12 years old and over MUST take a COVID19 test prior to starting
school. Younger than 12 years old is optional to have a COVID19 test.

All families must complete a self-declaration form confirming that no household member has
travelled outside the UAE in the last 14 days or come into contact with anyone who has tested
positive for COVID-19 in the last 14 days. This form will be sent to families beginning WB 23
August.

RAKA health personnel will be monitoring wellness symptoms such as respiratory problems,
runny nose, coughing, etc. throughout the day.

Physical distancing of at least 1.5 metres must be adhered to.

There will be a minimum of 1.5m distance between seating and desks

Hand washing (with soap and water or gel) must take place frequently - before entering each
classroom

Parents must check temperatures before sending children to school. Temperatures will also be
taken before boarding school buses and before entering the school. Anyone with a temperature
of 37.5 degrees or above may not enter the school or board the bus.

Masks are to be worn at all times whilst in school

All corridors are clearly marked with one-way directions. Students must follow these at all
times.

Frequent cleaning and disinfection will take place throughout the school day.

RAKA health personnel will be monitoring wellness symptoms such as respiratory problems,
runny nose, coughing, etc. throughout the day.

Students and adults who are unwell must stay home.

In PreK to Grade 1 classes will adhere to the 1.5 metre ratio per room, with dividers down the
middle of the classroom.

In Grades 2 to 5, 50% of students will be invited to attend school. Student desks will be set at a
safe distance apart (1.5 meters); physical markings will be used in classrooms to ensure desks
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remain in the correct locations. A class size of 25 students will be divided into two groups, who
will attend school on alternate days over a 2-week period. Each group will be housed within its
own designated classroom. Group A (Sun; Tue; Thurs / Mon; Wed) and Group B (Mon; Wed /
Sun; Tue; Thurs). Students always remain in their assigned smaller learning groups.

The same teacher and other support staff are assigned to each learning group and as far as
possible, these stay the same during the day and on subsequent days.

Health and safety education will be provided to students in classrooms and through posters
around school about restrictions.

Physical education activities will take place on a modified basis with social distancing, non-
contact sports and hygiene measures. No Swimming permitted.

Students must sit only in assigned seats, provide own stationery and avoid the sharing of
resources.

Students should limit items they bring to school to what is absolutely necessary. This will be
advised by the school.

Pedagogy will be designed with social distancing measures of 1.5m in mind.

Learning resources such as books, pens, laptops, iPads may not be shared.

Each student will have an assigned seat/working area to limit contact with others and keep their
own materials and equipment.

The main symptoms of coronavirus for children are:

a high temperature

a new, continuous cough — this means coughing a lot, for more than an hour, or 3 or more
coughing episodes in 24 hours

a loss or change to sense of smell or taste — this means they cannot smell or taste anything, or
things smell or taste different to normal

Other symptoms could be:

Sore throat e Muscle aches

Shortness of breath e Nausea or vomiting

Fatigue e Diarrhoea

Headache e Poor feeding or poor appetite

While children and adults experience similar symptoms of COVID-19, children's symptoms tend to be
mild and cold-like. Most children recover within one to two weeks.

If your child has symptoms of COVID-19 contact your child's health care provider. Keep your child at
home and away from others as much as possible, except to get medical care. If possible, have your

child use a separate bedroom and bathroom from family members.

What to bring to School

All students must bring and wear a mask at all times in school, including in corridors and
classrooms. Please have your child practice wearing a mask prior to attending school. It is
advised that students bring a number of spare masks to school in case of breakages and
necessity to change to a clean mask.

All students must bring a water bottle labelled with their name.

All students must bring a morning snack and packed lunch from home. Please explain to your
child they will be unable to share their food and water.

Students should not bring any toys to school.



Morning Drop Off and Afternoon Pick Up Procedures
Access to school will be limited to students and staff only. We will welcome parents back into school
when permitted.

Morning Drop Off:

Supervision is available in school beginning at 7:30am until 7:45am.

Where possible, please drop-off Pre-K, KG1 and KG2 students at gate 8.

Please drop off Grades 1 to 5 students outside Gate 9 main entrance.

Bus students will be accompanied to their respective classroom.

As students enter school administrators, teachers and TAs will be present to greet students and
direct them to their classrooms.

Afternoon Pick Up:

PreK and KG1 dismissal is at 2pm.

KG2 to Grade 5 dismissal begins at 2:30pm.

Bus students will be accompanied to their respective buses.
Parent Pick Up:

o PreKto Grade 1: Parents of PreK to Grade 1 students may enter school premises, not
inside school, to collect their child from outside the classroom door. Administrators,
teachers and TAs will direct you on your first day.

o G2-G5: Students can be collected from a downstairs location. Please do not enter the
school. Administrators, teachers and TAs will direct you on your first day for pick up
location.

Student Expectations
Students must:

Sanitize hands when entering school and wash their hands frequently, including before entering
classrooms or other rooms.

Adhere to a 1.5 metre physical distance requirement.

Bring to school only the minimum supplies and materials that are needed.

Wear a mask at all times.

Attend and engage in lessons and activities whether Face to Face or via Distance Learning.
Be respectful and follow the IB Learner Profile attributes and school Essential Agreements.
Practice e-safety online, using technology appropriately.

Know who to contact when you need help.

Wear the school uniform at all times.

Dedicate time to blended learning, following recommendations as guided by your teacher/s.
Check the online platforms for information, assignments and resources daily.

Ensure that you know your usernames and passwords.

Identify a comfortable and quiet space to learn and study when at home.

Submit all assignments by due dates.

Parent Expectations

Do not send your child to school if they shows signs of being unwell.

Ensure children have a snack and packed lunch each day.

Ensure children have the necessary stationery supplies before leaving home and cleaned daily.
Ensure your child is in the correct school uniform.

Parents who need to drop off and pick up their children must arrive on time, at the correct
location. No early pick-ups before 2:30pm, unless previously agreed with the school and for an
unavoidable appointment such as medical.



e Parents may only enter school for pick up at the end of the day. During pick up, wear a mask at
all times, sanitize your hands at the entrance, and keep your social distancing.

e Ensure your home has a reliable and stable Internet connection.

e Provide a quiet, uninterrupted and consistent space for your child to learn at home.

e When home learning on alternate days, establish a daily routine connected with in-school
learning.

¢ Maintain contact with your child’s teacher/s. If needed, our hotlines are available to take your
message 056 4240896 & 050 7100825. We will also connect parents via ClassDojo once school
starts. Please ensure we have an up to date email.

e Visit Academy website and social media platforms for up-to-date information and resources.

e Ensure that your children know their usernames and passwords for instructional resources and
encourage their participation in distance learning independently.

e Engage in conversations with your children regarding their assignments.

e Support your children’s wellbeing by providing time for physical activity and play. Any concerns
please contact the Deputies — Ms Sabhya or Ms Charlotte, or Academic Counsellor — Ms Tamar.

Attending School

Pre-K to Grade 1: Students will be assigned to the largest classrooms in the school and sub-divided into
two smaller groups, known as ‘A’ and ‘B’ groups. Classrooms will have dividers down the middle of the
room. All their classrooms are arranged to ensure 1.5m social distancing. Desks and chairs are sterilized
before and after every session.

Grades 2-5: In each class, students will be sub-divided into 2 groups, known as ‘A’ and ‘B’ groups. ‘A’
group will attend school one day, ‘B’ group will attend the next etc. When working at home, students
will be taught online. Students will be based in one classroom for the full school day. Where possible,
subject specialist teachers will come to the classroom to teach the students. Where students need to
go to a specialist location, such as PE, they will be accompanied by an adult to ensure social distancing.
However, for most of the school day, they will be based in their own, one classroom. Students will be
assigned desks.

Assemblies and large gatherings

There will not be large gatherings of the school population during the school day. Where possible,
observing full social distancing, meetings may be held with single grade level groups, under strict
supervision.

Buses
Bus routes will operate for students who wish to sign up for the service. The following rules apply:
e Capacity is limited to ensure social distancing.
e All students must pass a temperature-check before boarding. If over 37.5°C or higher, they will
not be allowed to board the bus.
e Masks must be worn at all times.
e Students will be assigned seats and must remain in them.

Physical Education

On the days when students have Physical Education on their timetables, they should come to school in
their school PE uniform. Changing rooms will not be available. PE classes will observe strict social
distancing and there will be no contact sports or activities which would mean close contact of any
kind. PE teaching spaces will be disinfected in between groups of students.



Extra-Curricular Activities
Due to the current restrictions, our extra-curricular activities programme will not initially take place.

Fieldtrips and Study Visits

We are currently not permitted to conduct class trips, field trips or study activities off-site.

Student Wellbeing

A major part of our duty towards our students is to ensure their wellbeing, especially at these
uncertain times. Each student has a class teacher who they can speak to. Furthermore, we have our
school counsellor, to whom students can speak at any time. Tamar Abou Samra:
tamar.abousamra@rakacademy.org

Distance Learning at Home

Our school was highly commended by the Ministry of Education inspection team for our Distance
Learning programme in May 2020. We intend every class to have a Google Classroom running regardless
of whether the class is face-to-face or not. This allows for a seamless switch to distance learning if it
were necessary and support the student in their learning. On the days when students are working from
home (Grades 2-5), they will use their Google Classroom with links to the live lesson.

Choosing to study 100% Distance Learning

We recognize that there will be families who are not able to send their sons/daughters to school for
medical reasons such as having elderly relatives living in the home or underlying health conditions in a
family member etc. In these circumstances, students can choose to study full-time by distance
learning. Please inform Ms Rama Jbawi, PA to the Head of School rama.jbawi@rakacademy.org the
office if you intend to do this.

Technology for Education

All students in grades 2-5, will receive a loaned Chromebook from the school to use for their learning
throughout the year. We anticipate the arrival of these at the end of September. Students will be
required to bring these to school every day as well as using them at home. All assignments will be
submitted via google classroom.

For Pre-K to Grade 1, IF distance learning is required we will be using the Google virtual classroom
platform.

For Grades 2, 3, 4, and 5, a Blended Learning approach will be used. Please note the following in this
regard:

e We will use Google’s G Suite for Education as a learning platform. The G Suite includes
multiple tools including Classroom, Gmail, Docs, Slides, and Sheets, etc. Other online tools will
also be used depending upon grade of your child.

e The teacher while teaching in-class will be connected to students that are home through
Google Meet video conferencing. Students attending from home will see the same
lesson content on their computers that students will see projected on the screen in the class.

e Allin-class and home work will be assigned and graded through Google Classroom. Other than
books that are provided by the school, paper will not be exchanged with teacher or with other
students, and no printed notes will be provided.

e Google Classroom will also be used for feedback on learning. Most students and teachers at
RAK Academy have extensively used the platform during Term 3 in the last academic year.
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e Students need to have access to a computer with a microphone and speakers at home and in
class.

e RAK Academy will provide Chromebooks laptops for all students of Grades 2, 3, 4, and 5 by
October 2020. Thus, for first few weeks students in these grades will need to use their own
computers while at home, and paper and books while in school.

e Your child will be required to maintain at least 92% attendance in each of in-class and at-home
lessons. If a student attends online the day she/he was scheduled for an in-class session, the
attendance will not be counted. Similarly, a student will not be allowed for an in-class session
if not scheduled to be in school that day.

e Although Google Classroom will be the main platform for Teaching and Learning, ClassDojo
will continue to be used for communications with parents.

e Your child will be provided with an email id and password to login to G Suite for Education. If
your child was at RAK Academy last year, she/he may already have the credentials for G Suite.
If your child does not have credentials, please get in touch with IT team at RAK Academy
(IT@rakacademy.org).

e For end of term reports, ISAMS iParent App will be used. If your child was a student in the last
academic year, you may already have installed and used the app. If your child is new to RAK
Academy or if you have not installed the iParent app yet, please get in touch with Data Team
at RAK Academy through email (data.management@rakacademy.org).

Please be reminded that the use of teaching and learning resources by all students, parents, and staff
is subject to our e-Safety and Cybersecurity that can be found
here: https://www.rakaonline.org/academy-policies

Meetings with Parents

Parents can request meetings with staff members to discuss any aspect of their son/daughter’s
progress. These meetings will be held online. In truly exceptional circumstances, if there is a critical
need for a face to face meeting, an appointment must be arranged beforehand.
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Directory of Key Contacts

Head of School IPK
Wayne Richardson
wayne.richardson@rakacademy.org

PA to Head of School
Rama Jbawi
rama.jbawi@rakacademy.org

Deputy Head of School IPK
Charlotte Hughes
charlotte.hughes@rakacademy.org

Deputy Head of School IPK
Sabhya Ali
sabhya.ali@rakacademy.org

PA to Deputy Heads
Haneen Khalifah
haneen.khalifa@rakacademy.org

Assistant Heads IPK
Joseph Townsend
joseph.townsend@rakacademy.org

Phil Edwards
phillip.edwards@rakacademy.org

Alex Kilpatrick
alex.kilpatrick@rakacademy.org

PYP Curriculum Coordinator IPK
Jason Barton
jason.barton@rakacademy.org

School Counsellor
Tamar Abou Samra
tamar.abousamra@rakacademy.org

Admissions Officer
Shaila Lobo
shaila.lobo@rakacademy.org

Community Liaison Coordinator
Reham Zahran
reham.zahran@rakacademy.org

Bus Supervisors
Mr lyas Mustafa
iyas.mustafa@rakacademy.org

Accounts:
vinu.velappan@rakacademy.org
ankur.garg@rakacademy.org

School Street Address:

RAK Academy IPK, Gate 9

34B Eid Al Musallah Street,

Ras Al Khaimah, United Arab Emirates
Opposite the New Municipality Building

School Mailing Address:

Ras Al Khaimah Academy IPK

P.O. Box 975

Ras Al Khaimah, United Arab Emirates

Telephone Number: 07 236 3997

Academy Website:
www.rakaonline.org
https://www.facebook.com/RAK.Academy.PYP/

School office hours

The main administrative offices are open from
8:00am -15:30, daily Sunday through Thursday.
You may leave a recorded message at other times.
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